
This document represents the official meeting record of the January 21, 2015, Portland 
Development Commission (PDC) Board of Commissioners (Board) Meeting held at 222 NW 
Fifth Ave., Portland, OR  97209.  The full video recording of this meeting can be found at 
https://www.youtube.com/watch?v=1YupSrAvzzA.

1. Call to Order and Roll Call 
 
Chair Tom Kelly called the meeting to order at approximately 1:42 p.m.  Ms. Gina Wiedrick, 
PDC Board recording secretary, called the PDC Board roll: 
 
Chair Tom Kelly PRESENT 
Commissioner Aneshka Dickson ABSENT 
Commissioner Mark Edlen PRESENT 
Commissioner John Mohlis PRESENT 
Commissioner Charles Wilhoite PRESENT 
 
2. Commissioner Reports 
 
Commissioner Mohlis

On January 19, attended The Skanner Foundation’s Martin Luther King, Jr. Annual 
Breakfast. 

 
Commissioner Wilhoite 

On January 19, attended The Skanner Foundation’s Martin Luther King, Jr. Annual 
Breakfast. 

 
Commissioner Edlen 

On January 19, attended The Skanner Foundation’s Martin Luther King, Jr. Annual 
Breakfast. 
On January 15, met with City of Portland (City) Commissioner Dan Saltzman. 
On January 13, went on a tour of the Lents Town Center Urban Renewal Area (URA) with 
PDC staff. 
On January 13, attended a meeting of the Planning and Sustainability Commission. 

 
Chair Kelly 

On January 13, attended a briefing with Mayor’s office. 
On January 15, attended a briefing with City Commissioner Nick Fish. 

 
3. Executive Director Quinton Report 
 

On January 19, attended The Skanner Foundation’s Martin Luther King, Jr. Annual 
Breakfast.  Representatives from the Startup PDX Challenge winners sat at the PDC 
table: NoAppfee.com, Tiquebox, and Design + Culture. 
On January 20, the Portland Business Journal reported that Lucid Energy’s in-pipe 
hydropower system is now up and running inside a City Water Bureau pipe. 
On January 9, Startup PDX Challenge participant RAFT Syrups won two awards at the 
Good Food Awards in San Francisco; they were selected from nearly 1,500 entries. 
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Reported that the three Old Town Chinatown Holiday Pop-up Shops brought in nearly $60,000 in 
revenues over six weeks. 
On January 14, former Mayor Sam Adams announced that he was leaving the City Club of Portland 
to work for the World Resources Institute as director of the United States Climate Initiative. 
On January 21, will be speaking at the second Techtown Portland video premier. 
On January 22, will be attending the Technology Association of Oregon Launch Party. 
PDC will be hosting two free business seminars regarding access to capital; the first one is on 
January 27 in the Lents Town Center URA, and the second one is on January 29 in the Gateway 
Regional Center URA.  For more information and additional seminars go to: 
http://www.pdc.us/news-and-events/news-releases/news-detail/15-01-
29/Business_seminars_kick_off_in_Lents_and_Gateway.aspx 
On April 18 – 24, PDC is hosting a trade mission to Japan for the Athletic & Outdoor industry.  
Applications are due January 23, 2015.  For more information go to: 
http://aoportland.com/event/aodesignermaker-trade-mission-to-japan/. 
A Request for Qualifications for the PDC-owned property on NE 106th Avenue and Halsey Street is 
open until January 30.  For more information go to: 
http://vmw.pdc.us/login/download_nologin.asp?i=1158. 
The Request for Information on six properties in the Lents Town Center URA closed and the 
selection committee (comprised of PDC and Portland Housing Bureau (PHB) staff, staff from the 
office of Mayor Charlie Hales, and Lents Town Center URA community members) have identified the 
ones that they want to proceed with.  On January 27, there will be a meeting with the neighborhood 
and business associations to discuss the ideas. 
The Request for Proposal (RFP) for the selective demolition and salvage of Centennial Mills is open 
until February 3.  For more information go to: 
http://vmw.pdc.us/login/download_nologin.asp?i=1159. 
On February 19, the Portland Business Journal will hold an event honoring the winners of Portland’s 
Forty Under 40!  Chris Harder, PDC’s Economic Development Manager, is one of the recipients. 
In December 2014, PDC staff held its annual holiday donation drive and donated approximately 
$450 for food and much needed items plus clothing to the Human Solutions Family Winter Shelter. 
In November and December 2014, through the efforts of PDC’s Wellness Committee, PDC staff 
participated in a pedometer challenge as part of a nine-team competition.  One of the PDC teams 
won having walked almost 3,000 miles collectively. 

 
4. Public Comment for Items Not on Agenda 
 
No public testimony was presented. 
 
At approximately 1:59 p.m. Chair Kelly adjourned the PDC Board meeting and convened the PDC Audit 
Committee. 
 
5. Action Item:  Resolution 7090 – Accepting and Approving the Comprehensive Annual Financial 

Report for Fiscal Year 2013-14 and as Required by Oregon Revised Statutes 297.425, Portland 
City Charter Chapter 15-104, and Portland Development Commission Resolution No. 6112; 
Management Letter to the Audit Committee; Endorse Management’s Responses to the 
Auditor’s Letter 
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PDC staff and others presenting this item: 
Faye Brown, Chief Financial Officer  
Catherine Kaminski, Accounting Manager  
Mary Hull Caballero, City Auditor, City of Portland Audit Services  
Brad Smith, Partner, Moss Adams, LLP  
Stephen Sharpe, Sr. Manager, Moss Adams, LLP 

With this action, the PDC Board, acting as the PDC Audit Committee, will accept and approve the 
completed Comprehensive Annual Financial Report (CAFR) for the fiscal year (FY) ended June 30, 2014, 
and in addition, accept the Communication of Certain Audit Matters Management Letter from Moss 
Adams, LLP (Moss Adams), and endorse PDC management’s responses thereto.  A link to the CAFR can 
be found here: http://www.pdc.us/Libraries/Budget/CAFR_-_FY_2013-2014_pdf.sflb.ashx. 

Moss Adams gave an overview of the nature of services provided, audit opinions and reportable 
findings, significant audit areas, and best practice recommendations. 
 
Commissioner Mohlis stated that any findings will go on a list that PDC staff will use to track and ensure 
that these items are followed up on through completion. 
 
Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolution 7090; Commissioner Wilhoite moved and 
Commissioner Mohlis seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Edlen, Kelly, Mohlis, Wilhoite 
NAYS:  None 
 
At approximately 2:17 p.m. Chair Kelly adjourned the PDC Audit Committee and reconvened the PDC 
Board meeting. 
 
REGULAR AGENDA 
 
7. Information Item:  Update on the Intergovernmental Agreement with Portland Bureau of 

Parks and Recreation for the Construction of Gateway Urban Plaza and Neighborhood Park in 
the Gateway Regional Center Urban Renewal Area 

 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Susan Kuhn, Sr. Project/Program Coordinator 
 
The purpose of this report is to provide the PDC Board with an update on the Intergovernmental 
Agreement (IGA) between the PDC and Portland Bureau of Parks and Recreation (PP&R) for the 
construction of Gateway Urban Plaza and Neighborhood Park (the Park) at the corner of NE 106th 
Avenue and Halsey Street in the Gateway Regional Center URA.  On October 29, 2014, the PDC Board 
authorized the Executive Director to execute the IGA, subject to PDC Board review of the Park project 
budget.  Since then, PDC staff has worked with PP&R to create a detailed project budget for 
construction of the Park.  In addition, PDC and PP&R have agreed to amend the IGA to: i.) Ensure that 
PDC’s $1,000,000 contribution is provided on a reimbursement basis rather than lump sum, up-front, 
and ii.) Establish a mechanism whereby PDC and PP&R agree to how any cost savings may be used. 
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Commissioner Edlen expressed three concerns: (1) the amount of money for contingency, and looks 
forward to receiving updates from PP&R as construction gets underway; (2) the amount of staff and 
related costs charged to the project and dedicated to this, and looks forward to receiving an update on 
this; and (3) on schedule delivery of the project for the Gateway neighborhood. 

Commissioner Mohlis asked about deadline for the RFQ for developer selection; Ms. Kuhn responded 
January 30, 2015.  Executive Director Quinton added that PDC staff will return to the PDC Board with the 
real estate transaction piece to weigh in on the development agreement. 
 
8. Information Item:  Update on Discussions Regarding the Disposition of RiverPlace Parcel 3 in 

the North Macadam Urban Renewal Area 
 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Lisa Abuaf, Central City Manager 
Bruce Wood, Real Estate & Construction Manager 
 
The purpose of this item is to update the PDC Board on discussions regarding disposition of the 2.01 
acre PDC-owned site located at 2095 SW River Parkway (commonly known as RiverPlace Parcel 3 (Parcel 
3)) in the North Macadam URA.  These discussions have evolved from public stakeholder input during 
the URA amendments process regarding the need for affordable housing sites within the North 
Macadam URA, proposed amendments to that URA, and status of affordable housing development 
within the district. 
 
At the January 21, 2015, meeting, PDC staff would like guidance from the PDC Board, with specific 
direction on the following questions: 
 

What are PDC parameters for property disposition (e.g., complementary development program, 
financials, phasing, schedule, other)?  
What are PDC parameters for partnership with the PHB (e.g., roles, responsibilities, other)?  
What is the guidance on the process for identifying a development partner to develop Parcel 3?  

 
Chair Kelly asked when the last appraisal was performed.  Mr. Wood responded that it was about two 
years ago. 
 
Commissioner Wilhoite asked what the status of Parcel 8 is.  Mr. Wood responded that construction is 
ready to begin.  Commissioner Wilhoite added that there already are a couple of hotels in the area and 
Parcel 3 is a fair sized lot that has generated a lot of interest, but he would like to see affordable housing 
for the workforce of the area. 
 
Commissioner Edlen stated that he would like to see a mixed-use project there, he heard of grocery 
store interest from the community which would help with other retail, and he is an advocate of 
affordable housing there.  He would like to see a public-private partnership and maximize what PDC can 
do with the parcel.  Workforce housing is essential and PDC does need to look at new ways to do things 
and funding these things, and the private partners need to have a lot of heart and believe in the City and 
its mission.  He finished by stating that he would like for PDC to move on this quickly. 
 
Commissioner Mohlis agreed that there needs to be a retail component, it would be a big deal to have a 
grocery store in the area, and there is a big need for affordable and workforce housing, and that the 
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public-private partnership is a must.  He asked what the Portland Streetcar stops are nearby.  Ms. Abuaf 
responded that there is the one on Lincoln and the one at Oregon Health & Sciences University (OHSU). 
 
Commissioner Mohlis asked what the timeline for this is.  Executive Director Quinton added that PDC 
staff wanted approval from the PDC Board before they proceeded any further, but would like to move 
on this quickly. 
 
Chair Kelly stated that there has not been before as much consternation with affordable housing like 
there is now and this is an opportunity for PDC to step up.  He added that he would like for PDC to get 
out of this site as much as possible.  Mr. Wood responded that PDC staff will be creative and move 
forward quickly. 
 
10. Information Item: Update on the Development Agreement with ZRZ Realty Company in the 

North Macadam Urban Renewal Area 
 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Lisa Abuaf, Central City Manager 
Bruce Wood, Real Estate & Construction Manager 
 
The purpose of this item is to provide the PDC Board with an update on the ongoing negotiations 
between PDC and ZRZ Realty Company (ZRZ) related to the South Waterfront North District Project 
Development Agreement (DA) in the North Macadam URA.  The DA anticipates ZRZ developing 
1,500,000 square feet of mixed-use, employment-oriented commercial and residential development 
over three phases and PDC making investments spanning a 10-year period. 
 
PDC’s investment is estimated at $27,400,000 based upon projected availability of tax increment 
financing (TIF) from a proposed amended North Macadam URA Plan under consideration by the PDC 
Board and Portland City Council (City Council), and upon the final scale of private development.  TIF 
investment within the URA is contemplated for PDC participation in economic development, 
transportation, infrastructure, greenway, and open space improvements and PHB investments in 
affordable housing.  Implementation of significant components of the DA is anticipated to occur via 
subsequent IGAs between PDC and partner bureaus. 
 
9. Action Item: Resolution 7092 – Approving the Eleventh Amendment to the Central Eastside 

Urban Renewal Plan; Resolution 7093 – Approving the Termination of the Education District 
Urban Renewal Plan; Resolution 7094 – Approving the Fourth Amendment to the North 
Macadam Urban Renewal Plan; Resolution 7095 – Approving the Second Amendment to the 
Willamette Industrial Urban Renewal Plan to Cease Collections of Tax Increment; Resolution 
7096 – Approving the Eleventh Amendment to the Airport Way Urban Renewal Plan; 
Resolution 7097 – Approving the Fourth Amendment to the Amended and Restated River 
District Urban Renewal Plan 

 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Kimberly Branam, Deputy Director 
Lisa Abuaf, Central City Manager 
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With this action, the PDC Board will approve amendments to the following six City URAs: 
 

1. Central Eastside  
2. Education District  
3. North Macadam  
4. Willamette Industrial  
5. Airport Way  
6. River District  

 
PDC staff presented the proposed amendments to the PDC Board at its meeting on December 11, 2014.  
However, owing to stakeholder concerns about the approach to affordable housing in the North 
Macadam URA, the PDC Board elected to postpone any action until those concerns were addressed.  
Since then, staff from PDC and PHB has drafted an approach to addressing affordable housing concerns. 
  
Subsequent to the PDC Board meeting on January 21, 2015, PDC staff will present the package of URA 
amendments to City Council City Council on January 29, 2015, for a public hearing; City Council is 
expected to take formal action through ordinances on each of the URA amendments and the ZRZ 
development agreement at City Council’s February 4, 2015, meeting.  Such action would statutorily 
codify the amendments for FY 2015-16.  Should the PDC Board and City Council approve the 
amendments, the action is expected to result in releasing approximately $122,000,000 in property taxes 
to taxing jurisdictions and providing $97,000,000 to PDC to invest in projects that will compel economic 
growth and real estate development in the North Macadam and Central Eastside URAs.  
 
Chair Kelly called forward guests to testify. 
 
Kathy Briggs stated that affordable housing is overdue; it needs to be done right; and the City, PDC, and 
PHB need to lead the effort with a strong commitment. 
 
Debbie Aiona, Action Committee Chair at League of Women Voters of Portland.  Ms. Aiona gave an 
overview of the letter submitted to the PDC Board, which is included in these minutes as Attachment 1. 

Ruth Adkins, Policy Director at Oregon Opportunity Network.  Ms. Adkins gave an overview of the letter 
submitted to the PDC Board, which is included in these minutes as Attachment 2. 

The PDC Board accepted additional letters from the public which are included in these minutes as 
Attachments 3 through 6. 
 
Commissioner Mohlis asked how much money is going back to the taxing jurisdictions.  Mr. Branam 
responded $350,000,000 over the next three years. 
 
Marion Haynes, Vice President, Government Affairs & Economic Development at Portland Business 
Alliance (PBA).  Ms. Haynes stated that the PBA had proposed to the committee that some portions of 
the Downtown Waterfront URA be moved to the River District URA , and after several conversations, 
narrowed their request to only one block, Block 33, be moved to better align the resources with projects 
the PBA feels have better economic possibilities.  She expressed disappointment in that this 
recommendation did not make it to the recommendations presented by PDC staff to the PDC Board for 
approval. 
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Commissioner Edlen stated that he had tried to reach out to the owner of that property but had not 
heard back from him with regards to the proposed changes.  Ms. Haynes responded that she informed 
the owner of the committee’s decision and he was pleased with the outcome. 

Commissioner Edlen asked the following questions: 
It was stated that TIF needs to be generated in order to accomplish all of the objectives, like the 
affordable housing; what is the timeline?  Ms. Abuaf responded that it assumes that in the first 
five years ZRZ would move forward with three projects, phase one, and the remaining funds 
would not be generated until phase two, approximately between 2020 and 2025. 
When will the affordable housing project in the Central Eastside occur?  Javier Mena, Assistant 
Housing Director, responded that PHB is working with its partners for the St. Francis site, which 
is on 12th Avenue and Stark Street, and it is due to begin sometime in 2016. 

 
Commissioner Edlen stated that new tools are needed for the provision of affordable housing; this is not 
necessarily PDC’s responsibility, but as a city, new tools need to be developed in order to address the 
challenges the city faces. 

Chair Kelly called for a motion to approve Resolutions 7090 – 7097; Commissioner Wilhoite moved and 
Commissioner Mohlis seconded the motion. 
 
AYES:  Edlen, Kelly, Mohlis, Wilhoite 
NAYS:  None 
 
At approximately 3:19 p.m. Chair Kelly called for a break.  At approximately 3:33 p.m. Chair Kelly called 
the meeting to order. 
 
11. Information Item: Update on the Centennial Mills Project in the River District Urban Renewal 

Area 
 
PDC staff presenting this item: 
Will Thier, Sr. Project/Program Coordinator 
 
The purpose of this item is to update the PDC Board on the status of the Centennial Mills project 
(Project) in the River District URA, focusing on: 
  

1. Status of the emergency declaration contracts and selective demolition;  
2. Current and future opportunities for public participation; and  
3. High-level deal points of the disposition and development agreement with Harsch Investment 

Properties.  
 
Chair Kelly asked when PDC staff will have an idea on the demolition cost.  Mr. Thier responded that 
after the pre-construction period the selected contractor and PDC will have flushed out the scope of 
work and will sign a guaranteed final cost agreement.  Phase One of the selective demolition cannot 
start before this information is set. 
 
Commissioner Edlen asked who is representing PDC on the demolition contract.  Mr. Thier responded 
Eric Iverson, PDC’s General Counsel, and Scott Fradin, Principal, Much Shelist, who has extensive 
background in contract law. 
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Commissioner Mohlis stated that he is interested in a report on the results of the RFP.  Mr. Wood 
responded that PDC will try to hold an open house prior to April as there has been a lot of interest in 
this. 

At approximately 3:45 p.m. Chair Kelly made the following statement: “The PDC will now meet in 
executive session for the purpose deliberating with persons designated by PDC to negotiate a real 
property transaction.  This executive session is held pursuant to ORS 192.660(2)(e).  Only 
representatives of the news media and designated staff will be allowed to attend the executive session.  
All other members of the audience are asked to leave the room.  Representatives of the news media are 
specifically directed not to report on any of the deliberations during the executive session, except to 
state the general subject of the session as previously announced.  To remind you, the general subject of 
this session is deliberation with those negotiating a real property transaction.  No decision may be made 
in the executive session.” 
 
CONVENE EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
12. The Executive Session is Held in Accordance with Oregon Revised Statutes 192.660(2)(e) to 

Conduct Deliberations Concerning the Negotiation of Real Property Transactions 
 
At approximately 3:46 p.m. Chair Kelly adjourned the regular meeting. 
 
ADJOURN EXECUTIVE SESSION 
 
At approximately 4:42 p.m. Chair Kelly adjourned the Executive Session. 
 
13. Adjourn 
 
There being no further business, Chair Kelly adjourned the meeting at approximately 4:42 p.m. 

Approved by the Portland Development Commission on 
 

 
      
Gina Wiedrick, Recording Secretary 

April 8, 2015
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